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MINUTES


MARCH 26, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Police Commander Macey, Police Sergeant Macias, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Attorney Smith, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

NEW BUSINESS


A.
General Plan Update



1.
Health and Safety Chapter

Community Development Director Prince noted the Safety element of the General Plan is one of the seven elements mandated by state law.  He said its focus is on natural and manmade hazards, but other issues such as air quality, air pollution, and noise can also be addressed, and Brisbane’s element addresses health issues as well as safety.  Director Prince stated that the Health and Safety element begins with a statement of goals and introductory text, followed by additional text, policies, and programs for each of the 12 subtopic areas.

Director Prince reviewed the regulatory agencies with authority over various aspects of health and safety.  He said some of the maps in the existing General Plan will be replaced with updated versions in the final document.

Director Prince noted that the basic principles underlying the Health and Safety element tend not to change much over time, but Brisbane should consider updating its General Plan to address new issues like global warming and climate change.  He indicated the proposed revisions to the General Plan include new provisions regarding flooding and other impacts from global warming.

CM Conway advised that he had only a few comments on this section.  He commended the staff for addressing global warming in the Health and Safety element.  He noted Brisbane already faces challenges when there are high tides and wet weather.  City Engineer/Public Engineer Breault said he saw water cresting over the lagoon two years ago during a heavy rainstorm.  CM Conway recommended that the City Council discuss global warming impacts and programs at future meetings.

Referring to the third goal on Page 1, CM Conway suggested changing “fire and police services” to “police, fire, and public works services.”

CM Conway pointed out a typographical error in the table of contents.

CM Barnes noted the last paragraph on Page 164, third line, refers to “temperature moisture rates,” and he recommended saying “increased temperature” and “increased moisture rates” instead.  With respect to the first sentence, he clarified that scientists only disagree about the future rate of increase, and he suggested inserting “future” before “rate.”

Mayor Waldo drew attention to a typographical error in the fifth line of the fourth paragraph on Page 164.

On Page 165, last sentence of the first full paragraph above the chart, Mayor Waldo noted the word “discussion” should be changed to “discussed.”

CM Barnes questioned the accuracy of the statement that the implications of global warming were “obvious,” and he proposed deleting the word “obvious.”  He suggested changing “These issues will need to be continually monitored” to “These issues should be monitored over the time horizon of this plan so that action may be taken to protect the public’s safety.”

Mayor Waldo recommended adding a comma after the word “continuous” in the sixth line of the second full paragraph on Page 166.

Referring to Program 148l on Page 169, CM Barnes said he understood that Brisbane no longer has police and fire reserves, and he suggested revising this program accordingly.  Police Chief Hitchcock clarified that Brisbane still has a police reserve program, but it is unstaffed.  He added that it is difficult to recruit unpaid, volunteer reserves because the qualifications are the same as those for a police officer.

Fire Chief Myers stated that there are no fire reserves.  He said he had no problem keeping the program in case Brisbane decides to implement a reserve program in the future.

CM Bologoff proposed encouraging people to participate in the CEV program instead of fire reserves. Councilmembers decided to revise Program 148l to refer to the CEV program instead of the fire reserves.

CM Richardson questioned the need to refer to Publication 117 on Page 172.  Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires and Associates, explained that Publication 117 is a document prepared by the California Division of Mines and Geology that lists criteria for studies and project approval in various hazard zones.  Councilmembers determined the reference to Publication 117 should be included.

CM Conway asked if the City College Fault, shown on Page 173 as running through the Baylands, was an active earthquake fault.  Mr. Sayre said he did not believe that fault had been designated active by the state.  CM Conway requested a clearer copy of the map.  Director Prince advised that the California Geological Survey is in the process of producing new maps, and an updated color map should be ready for inclusion in the final General Plan.

CM Barnes drew attention to the last paragraph on Page 179 and suggested removing the words “the potential.”

In the paragraph headed “Localized Flooding,” Mayor Waldo recommended inserting a period after “two distinct watersheds,” and adding the following sentence:  “The southern watershed covers Guadalupe Valley and drains into the Brisbane lagoon.”

CM Conway proposed adding a program to prepare for long-term increases in sea levels with some kind of floodgate system to control runoff and divert it into the lagoon.  City Engineer Breault offered to draft language reflecting this intent.

CM Bologoff noted that Al Gore’s film “An Inconvenient Truth” made the point a number of times that adverse impacts will occur unless people take steps to prevent them, and he suggested focusing on ways of mitigating the effects.   Director Prince pointed out the last sentence on Page 179.

Referring to the second paragraph on Page 183, CM Barnes asked if there was a new technical studies background report or just an update of the old report.  Director Prince responded that the technical background reports were incorporated in the Health and Safety element, and the City will be do an environmental review as part of the General Plan update process that will be used to update that information.

Mayor Waldo recommended changing “fuel loading” to “fuel load” in the first red notation.

CM Conway asked if the California Department of Forestry map on Page 184 would also be updated.  Director Prince responded that the old map will be replaced with a new color map with better resolution.

CM Bologoff asked why Program 156e was included in the public safety section.  Director Prince explained that this program deals with utility safety, a topic not addressed elsewhere in the General Plan.

CM Bologoff observed that Program 156g and Policy 159 both pertain to providing information to citizens.  Councilmembers concluded these two provisions could be edited and combined.

CM Richardson noted that Program 156h refers to Fire Department involvement in the early stages of a project, but many businesses in town would like to maintain an ongoing working relationship with the Fire Department.  She suggested adding language calling for Fire Department review on an ongoing basis.  City Manager Holstine said the staff can propose appropriate language.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Program 158a on Page 186 and questioned the City’s ability to impose one-time impact fees to continue existing levels of service.  Director Prince suggested referring to “impact fees or exactions” to provide more flexibility.  City Manager Holstine said impact fees are for one-time capital needs, and he agreed this program should be rewritten.

CM Bologoff questioned the need to include specific travel times in Program 158d.  He noted some of the language sounds more like standard operating procedures than general plan policies.

Fire Chief Myers explained that four minutes is a standard against which the City can measure actual delivery of service response times.  He said the current travel time is less than four minutes for Brisbane.  CM Bologoff recommended clarifying the wording.  Mayor Waldo encouraged Fire Chief Myers and CM Bologoff to work on appropriate language.

Mayor Waldo noted Program 157c requires new hillside development to upgrade existing roads to meet Fire Code and City standards.  He suggested defining the extent of improvements required.  Director Prince advised that the City Manager and Public Works Director have discretion to establish the extent of road improvements.  He noted the policies in the General Plan are intended to serve as a guide to development, and “to upgrade” provides flexibility.

Mayor Waldo asked Director Prince and City Attorney Toppel to reword that program to address his concerns.  He noted there should be more of a nexus between the development and scope of road improvements.

City Manager Holstine observed that the policy requires compliance with Fire Code and City standards, and there is a Fire Code section that requires a minimum road width.  Mayor Waldo requested that City Manager Holstine assist in drafting more precise language.

Referring to Policy 163 on Page 188, CM Barnes asked why the response times were being lengthened.  Police Sergeant Macias replied that average response times have become longer with the new developments at the Marina and Northeast Ridge.  CM Conway expressed concern that five minutes was too slow.  He noted the Fire Department responds in four minutes.

Police Chief Hitchcock clarified that the Police Department’s target is less than 5 minutes.  CM Barnes commented that increasing the number of staff would reduce response time, and Chief Hitchcock agreed.

In Policy 160, CM Bologoff questioned the meaning of “proportional to the size and law enforcement needs of the community.”  Director Prince said the intent is to reflect that as the population grows over time, law enforcement should be maintained in the same proportion as now.

CM Barnes drew attention to Program 165f on Page 189 and suggested incorporating language about what the City’s current problems are.  

CM Bologoff asked about the bicycle patrols mentioned in Program 165b.  Police Sergeant Macias said the Police Department uses bicycles during summer months, and the patrol cars have bicycle racks.

Mayor Waldo recommended inserting “or childcare facilities” after “residential development” in Program 166d at the bottom of Page 190.

CM Bologoff asked if Policy 171 on Page 191 meant outlawing transportation of hazardous substances on certain streets.  City Engineer Breault stated that this language came from the existing General Plan policies.  He said the purpose of the policy is to recognize what information is not known and what can be ascertained as a basis for decision-making.

Mayor Waldo suggested rewording the second line on Page 192.  CM Conway said that statement should refer to “substance type.”  In the middle of that same page, he noted the word “the” should be inserted before “Superfund Acts.”

CM Bologoff drew attention to Program 172d on Page 196 and questioned whether remediation of contaminated land was the responsibility of the City.  City Engineer Breault said the language is nearly identical to that in the 1994 General Plan.  He explained that the intent is to encourage the City to take advantage of federal and state grant funds available for remediation.

CM Bologoff asked if the 65-decibel standard could be made more stringent.  Director Prince said there are state standards, and local jurisdictions can adopt more stringent standards with ordinances.

Referring to Page 197, CM Conway commented that traffic noise on 101 is monitored on a regular basis.  Director Prince noted the noise corridor map in the General Plan shows noise at 75 decibels along sections Highway 101.  He said noise can be mitigated to some extent with double-pane windows and other architectural features.  He added that the noise studies will be updated after the Land Use element is completed.  CM Conway confirmed that Brisbane has equipment to measure decibel levels in response to noise complaints.

With respect to the programs on Page 202, CM Conway said he understood the Bay Area Air Quality Management District was a self-funded entity, with fines being the primary source of revenues.  Director Prince stated that the BAAQMD collects fines and permit fees; he added that he was unsure how much came from those sources.

In the first line of the fourth paragraph on Page 203, Mayor Waldo recommended providing the U.S. EPA Website address.

CM Barnes drew attention to Program 194d on Page 206 and asked if transportation management plans were required for all new residential developments.  Director Prince said new studies are triggered by CCAG thresholds based on increments of 100 trips.  CM Barnes suggested clarifying the language of Program 194d.  CM Conway noted that Brisbane participates in a regional 15-city transportation management program, and he recommended mentioning this as well.  Director Prince pointed out the distinction between requiring transportation plans for new developments and encouraging existing residents and businesses to participate.

With respect to Program 194e, CM Barnes commented that other jurisdictions need to cooperate as well, and he proposed incorporating that point.  CM Conway observed that inter-jurisdictional efforts are already happening.  He suggested inserting “Continue” at the beginning of the program.

CM Barnes read Policy 194:  “Attempt to minimize dependence on automobile travel by encouraging transit, bicycle, and pedestrian alternatives and incorporating alternatives to the automobile in land use planning and project design.”  He proposed adding a new Program 194f recognizing the City’s success in seeking funding for bicycle and pedestrian improvements.  He expressed support for encouraging bicycle and pedestrian travel as a way of reducing automobile use.  CM Barnes said he would provide proposed language to the staff.

Mayor Waldo noted that Policy 195 was revised to read, “Support federal and state programs . . .”  CM Conway questioned what was meant by “support.”  Director Prince said Brisbane could provide by support by passing appropriate resolutions, for example.

CM Barnes pointed out a typographical error in the first line of Program 198c.

Referring to Program 201a, CM Barnes said he was aware of PG&E rebates for replacement of inefficient appliances, and he asked if there were similar incentives to promote more efficient wood-burning fireplaces and pellet stoves.  He suggested that the City explore such a program.  Councilmembers asked the staff to investigate possible incentives and report back.

CM Barnes drew attention to the last paragraph on Page 209 and asked about the accuracy of the statement that Brisbane purchases water from the San Francisco Water Department.  City Engineer Breault advised that the San Francisco PUC is the correct entity.

CM Barnes noted that Program 206b refers to the “annual budget.”  He suggested replacing the word “annual” with “City.”  Other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Conway said the information in the middle of the first paragraph on Page 210 should be updated to reflect the City’s new 1-million-gallon tank.

With respect to Program 206c, CM Barnes asked if it was possible for Brisbane to lower its fire insurance rating.  Fire Chief Myers responded that increasing the water supply would not lower the rating.  He said the ISO rating would go down if Brisbane added more fire stations and staff, and rating would increase if the water supply is reduced.

CM Bologoff noted the critical factor should be how much equipment can be dispatched to a fire scene.  Fire Chief Myers acknowledged that accessible equipment helps, but other elements are given more weight in the ISO rating.

CM Barnes observed that Policy 207, prohibiting private on-site water tanks, may be inconsistent with encouraging gray water use and rainwater storage systems.  He asked if there would be a health and safety concern if such systems were not connected to the City’s water supply.  City Engineer Breault explained that the policy was developed in response to concerns about allowing people who wanted to develop upper parts of Brisbane to provide their own pressurized water systems.  He said private systems are not favored because they deprive the City of control over water quality and water pressure, which are important for both health and fire safety.  

CM Barnes suggested rewording the policy to allow private tanks that are not tied into the City’s system and not used for potable water.

CM Richardson recommended including a section at the beginning of the General Plan with definitions and explanations of the acronyms.

Referring to Program 211a on Page 211, CM Conway noted the word “for” should be inserted after “requirements.”

CM Conway proposed a new policy to investigate the feasibility of a portable desalination system for emergency use.  He expressed concern about maintaining a water supply for Brisbane in the event the normal supply from Hetch Hetchy is disrupted.  City Engineer Breault commented that it might be better to address this issue apart from the General Plan.  He said he was aware of some portable water distribution systems and supported the idea of further investigation.  CM Conway encouraged the staff to consider surplus military units.  Other Councilmembers agreed this option should be explored.

CM Barnes said he was a bit confused by the language on Page 212 under the “Sanitary Sewers” heading and recommended distinguishing Brisbane’s facilities and treatment plants as opposed to those owned by San Francisco.

CM Barnes suggested adding “or RDA funds” after “grants” in Program 212c.  Other Councilmembers approved.

CM Conway noted that Policy 217 prohibits new septic systems and requires hook-ups to the City sewer system, and he asked if this was required by the building code.  City Engineer Breault stated that Brisbane’s building code does not allow septic systems, but they are still permitted in other jurisdictions.  He added that there is only one existing septic system in Brisbane.

Mayor Waldo noted Page 214 refers to the old brick arch under Bayshore Boulevard, and he asked about the status of the arch.  City Engineer Breault stated that the arch was still there.  He said the arch will need to be taken into consideration when designing the Baylands development infrastructure.

CM Bologoff pointed out the reference in Policy 219 to the “annual budget” should be changed to “City budget.”  

CM Bologoff asked who would be assessed for storm drain improvements, as described in Program 219b.  City Engineer Breault explained that one way of funding a Citywide storm drain improvement project would be through a Citywide assessment district.  He said the voters would have to approve establishment of the district, necessitating outreach and encouragement.  CM Bologoff recommended clarifying the language.

Councilmembers had no other comments on the Health and Safety element.

After a brief recess, Mayor Waldo invited comments from members of the public.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, said she was pleased the introduction was expanded to address global warming.  She recommended addressing hazardous chemicals as well.  She noted the Department of Toxic Substances Control’s Website has a section on emerging issues, areas that may pose a risk to health but which have not yet been regulated.  Those include nanotechnology, biomonitoring, pharmaceutical waste, breach of European Union standards, and green chemistry.  Ms. Dillworth stated that bioengineering products and plants have potential health impacts in terms of allergic responses and health care costs.

Ms. Dillworth commented that the City has taken a passive stance, deferring regulation to other governmental agencies.  She said her experience on the Brisbane Citizens Advisory Group on the Baylands underscores the need for the City’s public trust responsibility, absent effective regulations.

Ms. Dillworth noted an annual check with responsible agencies, as described in Program 144b, has proven to be inadequate in the past.  She said it took a citizen action a year ago to have Universal Paragon cited for a violation for a leak that initially occurred in the 1980’s.  In that instance, she stated, there was no follow-up by the City or regulatory agencies, resulting in another ten years of toxins leaking into the Bay.  Ms. Dillworth recommended stronger language, more frequent observation, and greater oversight.  She suggested adding a policy to impose stronger regulations to protect the public as required.

Ms. Dillworth commented that Policy 147 should mention impact fees to contribute to health services.  She recommended speaking to “health education” rather than just “education.”  Ms. Dillworth added that she was submitting a letter identifying specific instances of this terminology.

Ms. Dillworth advocated that Brisbane consider establishing its own health department as the community grows, and adopting a fee structure to deal with health issues.

Under emergency preparedness, Ms. Dillworth suggested that the City find an alternative site for the fire station.  She expressed concern that the station’s present location on a flood plan and adjacent to the tank farm could make it inaccessible under certain conditions.  She proposed designating Lipman School, the pool building, or some other location as an alternate emergency response area.

With respect to slope stability, Ms. Dillworth said that when engineered mitigation is required, the City should have a policy to ensure that the measures and recommendations will work.  She noted that some communities require double bonding or a letter of credit for this purpose, and she suggested adding:  “Require sufficient long-term financial assurances and a contingency plan to ensure that engineered solutions work.”

Ms. Dillworth clarified that the statement that the planning area has low susceptibility to landslides does not apply to the entire planning area.  She expressed concern that this characterization could give a false sense of security that could put people at risk.  She proposed rewriting the section and acknowledging that some studies have been done on the Southwest Bayshore Area.

Ms. Dillworth questioned why the General Plan did not include USGS maps as well as state maps.  She noted the USGS maps are more current than those in the 1994 General Plan.

In terms of flood hazards, Ms. Dillworth cautioned that the City’s storm drain, water, and sewer master plans have not been reviewed under CEQA, and no alternatives were considered.  She expressed concern that the plans do not address permeable paving and natural attenuation methods, daylighting of former creeks, use of wetlands for flood control, or replacement of impermeable surfaces with permeable products, in areas not otherwise regulated, and she recommended including all these topics in the General Plan.  Ms. Dillworth noted that a presentation to the Visitacion Valley Advisory Group showed methods employed in Oregon and Switzerland to reduce flooding by planted and staggered strips on hillsides.  

Ms. Dillworth commented that although Universal Paragon’s plans call for bioswales, these features should be composed of materials other than hay and twine and placed in optimum locations for habitat conservation.

Ms. Dillworth asked about the status of the siltation study.

Mayor Waldo noted that Councilmembers had received copies of Ms. Dillworth’s letter, and he asked her to summarize her remarks.

Ms. Dillworth said the section on fire hazards does not address impacts from explosion and possible mitigation with bulletproof glass, nonflammable surfaces, and steel framing.  She noted an alternative would be to downzone and use open space zoning to protect areas that are unsafe.

With respect to personal property safety, Ms. Dillworth recommended focusing on outreach to the community as a whole, not just youth.  She said prescription drug abuse, for example, is a topic that affects people of many different ages.  

Ms. Dillworth noted the third paragraph on Page 190 fails to mention that everyday products contain harmful substances, not just solvents.  She cited toxins in children’s toys, mercury in food, and lead in paint as examples.

Ms. Dillworth emphasized the need to take precautions to prevent contamination from medical and pharmaceutical waste.  She questioned the accuracy of the General Plan’s description of the landfill site and recommended using the Water Board’s more complete description instead.

Ms. Dillworth disputed the statement that the City lacks the power to be directly involved in state-supervised clean-up and abatement programs.  She recommended revising that section and contacting the Department of Toxic Substances Control for further information.

Ms. Dillworth noted that MTBE has been documented under the tank farm, and the maps and hazardous waste list need to be updated to reflect this information.

Ms. Dillworth proposed strengthening Program 190c to implement dust monitoring.  

Ms. Dillworth recommended finding out more about zero-emissions communities.  She advocated reducing emissions as a way of improving air quality.  

Ms. Dillworth said she would like the City to prohibit use of the wetlands by all-terrain vehicles on weekends.

Ms. Dillworth agreed with CM Barnes’ proposed addition regarding efficient fireplaces.

Ms. Dillworth suggested adding language about asking the airport to cease fuel-dumping over Brisbane as well as idling.

In terms of storm drains and sewers, Ms. Dillworth urged the City to address drainage problems at the north end near Sunnydale, causing backflows into Brisbane homes.  She noted the City should consider providing a solution by building a state-of-the-art sewage plant utilizing tertiary water treatment in conjunction with the wetlands.  She said such a plant would be revenue-generating and would provide a steady source of clean water flowing southward to the lagoon.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane resident, noted that Ms. Dillworth referred to the European Union’s new law on toxins, and he provided an article from the Los Angeles Times regarding this regulation.  He said the U.S. EPA has not kept pace with Europe in investigating and banning toxic chemicals.  Mr. Burr explained that the European Union law will have a worldwide impact because products not complying will be turned back at the border.  He added that the U.S. and other countries that expect to remain competitive will have to comply with the law.

Mr. Burr distributed copies of the full text of the European Union law.

Mr. Burr cited examples of weaknesses in U.S. law that have led to widespread contamination with mercury, lead, and other harmful substances.

Mr. Burr said the European law will result in better products, improve the quality of the environment, and lower the long-term costs of health care and education.

Mr. Burr presented photographs showing extensive damage from the 1906 San Francisco earthquake.  He noted that there is no such thing as an earthquake-proof building, and the federal government’s response capabilities are limited, as evidenced in Hurricane Katrina.  He said the Governor’s Office of Planning and Research publishes guidelines about dealing with hazardous areas that the General Plan should incorporate.

Mr. Burr provided an excerpt from a NASA expert’s testimony predicting a sea level rise of 100 feet due to global warming, and noted that Al Gore expects this to take place within the next 30 to 40 years.  He emphasized the need for Brisbane to be prepared, noting the fire department and toxic dump will be underwater.

Mr. Burr offered a copy of Brisbane’s official findings of fact regarding blighted conditions at the Sierra Point and Baylands toxic waste dumps.  

Mr. Burr requested that these documents and “An Inconvenient Truth” be entered into the record on this matter.

Mayor Waldo asked Mr. Burr to conclude his remarks.

Mr. Burr said Brisbane is not prepared to deal with major disasters.  He noted the Safety element does not identify a safe place for people to congregate, and Brisbane does not maintain tents and medical supplies.  He stressed the importance of being self-sufficient instead of relying on federal and state agencies to respond.

Mr. Burr suggested that Brisbane establish protocols for dealing with specific disaster scenarios, develop an alternative emergency water supply, and become better prepared.  He recommended prohibiting biowarfare experimentation in Brisbane.  

Mr. Burr cautioned that fraud and misrepresentation is often cited in toxic tort cases, and he urged the City to make sure the truth is fully disclosed.

CM Conway asked if the City had alternative emergency locations for essential services.  City Engineer Breault said the City is converting a mobile trailer for that purpose.

CM Conway said he was aware of a number of preparedness efforts on the part of the City, and he invited City Engineer Breault to elaborate.  City Engineer Breault confirmed that the City has taken a number of important steps in the past several years, including appointing a director for the Office of Emergency Services, regular staff drills and exercises, purchasing food and water supplies for the emergency operations center, and staff training in emergency communications systems.  He noted the City is in the process of installing a generator for the Mission Blue Center, the City’s primary shelter location.  

CM Conway recommended disseminating more information to the public about what the City is doing to prepare for emergencies.

City Engineer Breault said citizens need to be prepared to be self-sufficient for several days after a disaster because government response agencies will be overwhelmed.

CM Conway asked the staff to review the materials and input provided by Mr. Burr and Ms. Dillworth and consider incorporating some of their points in the General Plan. 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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